# Margaret Bertan

# Lindenwood College BULLETIN



Lindenwood's 1946 Popularity Queen, Miss Joan Emons, who reigned with the members of her court over a formal dinner on the campus on February 13. Miss Emons, a Senior, lives in Alton, Ill., and is vice-president of the Student Government Association.

## Current Comment

By PRESIDENT GAGE

The population of the United States is approximately one hundred and thirty million. Recently released figures estimate that church membership is fifty-six million or, by more liberal methods of calculation, seventy-two million. There are more than two hundred and fifty denominations. Quite certainly a majority of adults in this country are church members; a great majority have some denominational preference. We are a Christian people. Our great state papers, the Declaration of Independence and the Constitution of the United States of America, are monuments erected in the progress of the Christian tradition. They are the political expression of ideals which came into the world as Christianity in which democracy is rooted.

"We the people" suffer today from blocs, pressure groups, and classes arrayed against each other. Divisive forces are at work. Nevertheless, our forty-eight sovereign states are united. Our one hundred and thirty million people, each one sovereign in his citizenship, affirms that men's hearts and minds are kingdoms and queendoms and they that rule them are kings and queens. Therefore, in a very Christian way we keep the "unity of the spirit in the bond of peace."

Our unity is in strange contrast to the great number of different churches to which we belong. No doubt churches are in honest competition to render the highest, best, and most enduring service. The divisions of an army never train their guns against each other unless they have lost sight of a common foe. Fundamentally we are united in the belief that all men are possible beneficiaries of the grace of God and united, too, in a fight against "the world, the flesh, and the devil."

Sometimes we hear advocates and prophecies of a "reunion" of the churches. Has there ever been a time when a greater spirit of Christian unity prevailed? Is not "unity in diversity" a law of life? There have been times and places where a false unity, not "the unity of the spirit," has been secured by suppression and persecution. Happily and providentially such unity is un-American and foreign to our spirit. Here in America we strive for union, not reunion. The golden age of unity is not in the past. It beckons to a brighter future than we have ever known. The unity for which we strive in America is the unity for which we strive throughout the world.

Our campus is a world in miniature. Here live and work six hundred people. We belong to at least twenty different churches. No one church is represented in preponderant majority. We are not divided into quarreling sects. We are friendly. We are proud of each other and of the churches to which we belong. Also we are hopeful. We are youthful. We are not trying to go back to something that once was and now is not; nor to create something that never was and is to be. We are trying to make more effective on the campus and throughout the world a Christian Spirit that has been and is and ever will be. This by educational processes appropriate to the level of higher education is the supreme purpose of the college.

### In this Issue:

Second Semester Program
Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1925

Page Four

The portrait of Miss Emons on the cover in this issue is by Murillo Studio of St. Louis

Lindenwood's Pop Queen

Page Five

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 119

MARCH, 1946

No. 7

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

# Lindenwood Has Full Program For Second Semester

Four Seniors Complete Work for Degrees in January — New Members of Faculty and New Courses Are Added

FOUR members of the Class of 1946 completed their work for their degrees at the end of the first semester. They are Miss Mary Louise Peterson, of Kansas City, Mo.; Miss Elizabeth Franke, of Webster Groves, Mo.; Miss Jean McDonald, of Washington, Mo., and Miss Marian Wagner, of St. Charles. They will be graduated with the other members of the class in June.

Several new members have been added to the faculty. The new assistant to Dr. Florence Schaper in the Office of Student Guidance and Personnel is Miss Jane Marker, of Evanston, Ill. Miss Marker did public relations work for the Navy during the war and last summer was supervisor of land sports at Camp Sky Lake, Sautee, Ga. She is teaching several classes in the Physical Education Department, including Social Dancing.

Another new faculty member is Miss Clarene Boyd in the Physical Education Department. Miss Boyd is the instructor in horseback riding.

John A. Holscher is a newcomer in the Fine Arts Department. He is an instructor in piano. Mr. Holscher was graduated from the University of Missouri and attended the Chris Tiansen Choral School. He is director of the Kirkwood, Mo., Choral Club and director of the choir of the Brentwood Congregational Church in St. Louis County.

Mrs. Rifkinson, who was formerly buyer for several large New York stores, has been secured to teach the class in Advertising and Merchandising, which is being offered this semester. Other new courses include: Food Preparation and Selection; Introduction to Sociology; Postwar Peace Problems, Anthropology and Comparative Economic Systems.

A full program of social events is planned for the remainder of the year on the campus. In addition to the formal dances and parties, "Fun Nights" are a regular weekend feature. Sponsored by the Student Activities Committee, the programs include a variety of games such as table tennis, shuffleboard, volleyball, and bridge. Refreshments are served.

Lindenwood is also continuing an active program in support of civic and patriotic activities. Lindenwood students contributed more than 600 garments to the Victory Clothing Drive in January and "laid" \$79 on

In Hall of Fame



Nominated for the campus Hall of Fame by the Linden Bark, Miss Eileen Murphy, a Senior, of Mt. Vernon, Ill., is president of the Student Christian Association and art editor of the Linden Leaves. She is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau, Kappa Pi, Sigma Tau Delta, Pi Gamma Mu, the International Relations Club, the League of Women Voters and the Press Club. She is one of Lindenwood's representatives in the current edition of "Who's Who in American Colleges and Universities."

the line in the annual Mile o' Dimes campaign to aid in the fight against infantile paralysis.

This month the campus Red Cross chapter will make 500 pairs of mittens to be sent to children in Europe.

Dr. Homer Clevenger Has Article in History Journal

Dr. Homer Clevenger, head of the history department, is the author of an article on "Teaching Techniques of the Farmers' Alliance: An Experiment in Education," in the November issue of the Journal of Southern History. Before its publication, Dr. Clevenger read the article at a meeting of the Greater St. Louis Historical Society.

# Second Installment of the Roll Call Of the Class of 1925

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we complete the roll call of the members of the Class of 1925. The following alumnae have responded to the request for news of themselves and their activities:

Eleanor Dressel (Mrs. Robert Nelson Bowen), 891 Livingston St., Carlyle, Ill: "My husband, two sons and I have been living in Carlyle, but we're moving soon to Bonne Terre, Mo. My husband is to be superintendent of a Novelty Shoe Company there. My boys are 9 and 3, so I spend most of my time in caring for my family."

Frances Fitzgerald (Mrs. John H. Hinsch), 3439 Eighty-sixth St., Jackson Heights, N. Y.: "After graduating from University of Nebraska in 1927, I taught in Nebraska and Kansas high schools for six years. Then I received a graduate degree from Columbia University, School of Library Science. I thoroughly enjoyed my work as a librarian in New Jersey schools until I married in 1938. Since then, I have been merely a housewife and now have two lovely children, Tom, 6, and Ellen, 4. I have been back to the campus only once since my graduation, but I think often of my friends and the two happy years I spent there."

Margaret Ann Wilson (Mrs. T. W. Wesson), 212 S. E. Riverside Dr., Evansville, Ind.: "I'm enclosing a snapshot, and one look at it will tell you what I do. Tommy is 2 years and 5 months, and Matt is almost a year old; and they see to it that I have very few spare moments. I'm going to try to get out to Lindenwood if I ever get back to St. Louis."

Viola Karrenbrock, 912 South Fourth St., St. Charles, Mo.: "Until three years ago, I taught in the primary grades of Lincoln School, St. Charles, Mo., but now I am teaching in Lockwood School, Webster Groves, Mo. At present I have a group of twenty-four first graders who keep me very busy. I enjoy my work immensely. It is challenging and interesting, and rarely, if ever, is there a dull moment."

Oda Jane Wentworth (Mrs. R. A. Hauck), 320 South Sixteenth St., Unionville, Mo.: "After leaving Lindenwood I attended Northwestern University for a year and then married. We lived in Evanston, Ill., till 1931, then moved to Unionville. We have two sons, 17 and 13. The older son attended Kemper Military School the last two years and is now at Missouri University. The younger son is in the local high school. My activities are the usual ones of a homemaker in a

small community with some writing and public speaking as further mental stimuli. Frequently, on visits throughout the Mid-west, I meet friends known at L. C. On elevators in city department stores, on trains; even at our son's fraternity house, recently, an L. C. friend and I recognized each other. On these ensuing visits we are always surprised to find 'just how many years it's been.' It's never too many years, however, to forget old friends or our Alma Mater. The years do give one a greater appreciation of all that Lindenwood was and is."

Mary Frances Lynch, 2406 Edison Ave., Granite City, Ill.: "I always enjoy the Class Roll in the Bulletin and only wish you could get replies from all the girls. I am librarian at the Community High School here in Granite City. I take advantage of every opportunity to influence girls to go to Lindenwood if they seem to be interested in college."

Kathryn Porter (Mrs. Lawrence E. Allen), 1407 S. W. Twenty-first St., Miami, Fla.: "My time is pretty well taken up by the operation of a Nursery School and taking care of our home. We have two daughters. The older one, 15, is a sophomore at Miami High. The younger one, 12, expects to graduate from the elementary school next spring. We have fifty children enrolled in the Nursery School and will have an average of 45 children from 3 to 5 years old in attendance each day. This group manages to keep me and my assistant busy from eight until twelve. I have been a worker in the Girl Scout Program the past five years, having been a Brownie leader for three years and an Intermediate leader for two years. I have been active in the Baptist Church since girlhood and am at present teaching a Sunday School class of five year old girls. Our girls enjoy hearing about my experiences in Lindenwood and are anxious to "grow up" and attend Lindenwood too."

Lillian Hinkle (Mrs. Max Welton Coll), Box 919, Roswell, N. M.: "I am the mother of four boys—Max Coll II, 14; twin sons, James Neville and Charles Hinkle, 9, and Jon Fielding, 8. Aside from homemaking I take a very active part in D. A. R. work. I am past Regent of Roswell Chapter, D. A. R., and am National Defense Chairman and have been for the past four years. I am on the Social Committee of Roswell Country Club—also a member of The Women's Golf Association. What spare time I have, I

(Continued on page 6)

## Joan Emons Is Lindenwood's 1946 Popularity Queen

Mary Swilley and Caroline Gillette Are Maids of Honor as New Queen Receives Her Crown in Formal Dinner in Ayres Hall on February 13.

CHOSEN by the student body in an election sponsored by the Linden Leaves, Miss Joan Emons, Lindenwood Senior from Alton, Ill., was crowned as the college's 1946 Popularity Queen at a formal dinner on February 13.

Her First Maid of Honor was Miss Mary Swilley, of El Dorado, Ark., a Junior. The Second Maid of Honor was Mrs. Caroline Gillette, of St. Charles, a Senior and editor of the Linden Leaves.

Members of the Queen Court were Miss Ann Hardin, of New Albany, Ind., Senior; Miss Carolyn Hempelman, of Des Moines, Iowa, Senior; Miss Peggy King, of Wichita, Kan., Senior; Miss Patricia Latherow, of Elgin, Ill., Senior; Miss Jane McLean, of East St. Louis, Ill., Senior; Miss Eileen Murphy, of Mt. Vernon, Ill., Senior; Miss Mary Lee Nathan, of Wichita, Kan., Senior; Miss Marie Szilagyi, of Dallas, Texas, Senior; Miss Keltah Long, of Elizabethtown, Ky., Junior; and Miss Jeane Sebastian, of Cuba, Mo., Sophomore.

The Mistress of Ceremonies at the dinner was Miss Mary Ann Parker, Literary Editor of the Linden Leaves, who announced the members of the court as they marched into the dining room in Ayres Hall to the strains of "A Pretty Girl Is Like a Melody."

The new Popularity Queen was crowned by her First Maid of Honor as the court stood at the head table. Following the dinner a reception was held for the Queen and her court in Ayres parlors.

The new Queen is vice president of the Student Government Association and is one of the college's representatives this year in "Who's Who in American Colleges and Universities."

#### Father of Lindenwood Alumna Is Dept. of Agriculture Official

Mr. Gayle Armstrong, of Roswell, New Mex., has been named by Secretary of Agriculture Clinton Anderson as the special agent of the Department of Agriculture in the adjustment of the nationwide meat strike. Mr. Armstrong, who has been doing an outstanding job in the difficult task of settling the walkout of packing house employes, is the father of Miss Gayle Armstrong, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

Lindenwood had the pleasure of having both Mr. and Mrs. Armstrong as its guests on the campus many times while their daughter was in college.

Romeo Judge



Miss Yvonne De Carlo

#### Movie Star to Select Lindenwood's Romeo of the Year

Miss Yvonne De Carlo, Universal Picture star, will select the winners in the annual Romeo Contest sponsored by the Linden Bark. From the pictures of Lindenwood students' "men of the moment," Miss De Carlo will choose the Romeo of 1946.

#### Southern California Lindenwood Club Elects Officers

The Lindenwood Club of Southern California, which was disbanded during the war, has resumed its regular meetings. At a meeting held on October 20 with Miss Alma Kinkade and Mrs. Benjamin Cunliff as hostesses, the following officers were elected: Mrs. Ollie Dameron, president; Mrs. C. H. Baker, vice president, and Mrs. C. V. Fetty, secretary and treasurer.

The November meeting of the club was held on November 20 at the home of Mrs. Fetty, with Mrs. E. Lankford as co-hostess. The Christmas party, on December 15, was given at the home of Miss Helen Rakestraw in Altadena. Co-hostesses were Mrs. Dameron and Mrs. Lloyd Walker.

On January 19 the club was entertained at the home of Mrs. Eloise Bergman, with Mrs. Lillian Henning, Mrs. William Dean and Mrs. F. G. Farmer as co-hostesses.

#### Lindenwood College Now Has War Plane

Lindenwood students rubbed their eyes in amazement one morning recently when they found a war plane parked on the campus in front of Roemer Hall. The plane, a B. T. 13, used as a training plane during the war, was purchased by the college.

Its instruments will be removed and used in the physics laboratory and the plane will be on exhibit on the campus this spring as a reminder to the students of the recent war.

Lindenwood, during the war, purchased enough War Bonds to buy twenty such planes for the government.

#### Roll Call of Class of 1925

(Continued from page 4)

try to learn something of the oil business in which my husband is engaged."

Margaret Elizabeth Boss (Mrs. John R. Short), Jackson, Mo.: "I am a homemaker. For several years after graduation, I taught in Jackson and then married and settled here. I have one child, a boy who is now 5 years old. I have visited Lindenwood several times since graduation and always find it a great pleasure to return. At present, I have a niece who is a freshman in Lindenwood."

Sara L. Shomberg (Mrs. Michael Kearns), 4305 Rossmoyne, Houston, Texas: "My husband, who has been a captain in the Navy, has been stationed here in Texas for quite some time. We are both so fascinated with Texas that we're thinking seriously of making our future home here. My husband is on terminal leave at present, and we are going back to sell our home in New Jersey. I received my Master's Degree in psychiatric social work from Smith College in 1931, and have found that training to be of great assistance in my Red Cross war work as well as all the other activities in which I participated for the servicemen. We had taken on a "ready made" family of foster children while still in New Jersey, but were not able to bring those youngsters to Texas-so I will have to start all over again if we Yankees do become Texans."

The following members are deceased: Roberta Mackechnie (Mrs. W. H. Rankin) and Wanda Vivian Little (Mrs. Carl McClain).

Can anyone give the addresses of the following: Charlotte Mary Buck, Marian Rose Kaufman (Mrs. E. M. Lewin), Mary Elizabeth Larsh (Mrs. Edgar White), Marguerite McCormick (Mrs. Herbert P. Grismer), Susan Gillispie Wright, Christine Young (Mrs. Lawrence Flinn, Jr.)?

#### Crew of S. S. Lindenwood Victory Thanks College for Library

When the Victory ship, the S. S. Lindenwood Victory, was launched, Lindenwood College presented a library for the enjoyment of the ship's crew. The following letter to the college from the master of the S. S. Lindenwood Victory tells of appreciation of the gift:

"Many times during the past six months I have been reminded of your kindness and generosity in placing a library aboard this ship. The committee which made the selection deserves special mention as there was material to satisfy each one of us. It is always interesting to read a new author and I personally have made several new friends in this way.

"The bronze plaque and pennant were delivered aboard on our recent arrival in New York and have been placed in an appropriate place. It was, indeed, a splendid thing to do and we certainly appreciate your continued interest.

"At present the vessel is undergoing repairs after being blown aground on coral reefs near Okinawa. She is gradually losing her military bearing and as the guns are removed and the war paint concealed, we seem to sense a certain impatience stirring below decks in this debutante, to be off for the high seas. I know she will hold her head very high as she drops the pilot and takes the name of Lindenwood to new shores. Thank you again for remembering your namesake so well."

#### St. Louis Evening Club Gives Dinner for Lieut. Hedgecock

A "bon voyage" dinner in honor of Lieut. Pauline Davis Hedgecock, Class of '27, was given by the St. Louis Lindenwood College Evening Club on January 29 at the Forest Park Hotel. Lieut. Hedgecock, who has been commander of the SPARS in St. Louis, has been discharged from the service and plans to make her home with her husband, Dr. L. E. Hedgecock, in Hampton, Iowa.

Mrs. Norman Erd, president of the club, presided. Arrangements for the dinner were made by Miss Gladys Campbell. Mrs. Harry Morehouse Gage, wife of Lindenwood's president, and members of the faculty were guests at the dinner.

#### Son of Dr. Branstetter Returns From Military Service

Baxter Branstetter, son of Dr. B. R. Branstetter, Lindenwood enrollment secretary in Iowa, has returned from military service and is now living in Ferguson, Mo., while attending a university in St. Louis. His sister, Miss Phyllis Branstetter, is an alumna of Lindenwood.

#### ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

#### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs. Robert M. Hay, who was Grace Gordon and attended Lindenwood in 1936-37, is now living at 1619 McCausland Ave., St. Louis.

A letter from Mrs. Robert Reed (Betty Newlan, 1937-39) of Centralia, Ill., tells of an interesting visit she made with Miss Helen Shepherd, 1937-39, of Jerseyville, Ill., to visit college chums recently. Mrs. Reed has a daughter who is a future Lindenwood student.

#### WEDDINGS

A January bride was Miss Dorothee Meyer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Henry Ferdinand Meyer, of Plattsburg, Neb. Miss Meyer, who attended Lindenwood in 1932-33, chose January 10 as the date of her marriage to Robert M. Walding at Nebraska City.

On December 14 at Albuquerque, N. Mex., Miss Ina Claire Brock, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Lee Brock, of Pawnee, Okla., was married to Garland E. Frye. Miss Brock attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

Another January bride was Miss Barbara Gray, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Linsley Shepard Gray, of Aurora, Ill. Miss Gray, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-38, was married to Lieut. James R. King, of the United States Army, on January 12 at Aurora.

On December 15 at Los Angeles, Cal., Miss Jean Alex Carter, daughter of Mrs. Alex Carter, was married to Gunnery Sergeant Fred S. Morgan, of the United States Marine Corps. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1928-30. Sergt. and Mrs. Morgan are now at home at 3764 South Flower St., Los Angeles.

Miss Evelyn Wood, who attended Lindenwood in 1932-34, was married to Forrest D. Masters last June. Mr. and Mrs. Masters are now at home at 3903 Pennsylvania Ave., Jefferson Park, South Charleston, W. Va.

Mrs. W. A. P. McDonald, of St. Joseph, Mo., has announced the engagement of her daughter, Miss Lillian McDonald, to Warren J. Zinck, Jr. Miss McDonald attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

On June 9 in St. Louis, Miss June Van Winkle, of University City., Mo., who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41, was married to H. C. Gauger. They are

Hope of Tomorrow



Introducing Jerald Lee, the 8-months-old son of Mr. and Mrs. Lee M. Green, of 5912 Evanston Ave., Indianapolis, Ind. Jerald's mother was Mary Bess Beaty, Class of '39.

now living at the Edmond Meany Hotel, Seattle, Wash,

A December bride was Miss Mary Patricia Foran, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. S. W. Foran, of Dallas, Texas. Miss Foran, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-43, chose December 24 as the date of her marriage to Harlan G. H. Bartram in Denver, Colo. They are now at home at 1515 Eleventh St., Boulder, Colo.

On December 31 at Coffeyville, Kan., Mrs. John L. Bauer was married to E. W. Morgan, Jr. They are now at home at 509 Elm St., Coffeyville. Mrs. Morgan was Margaret Wepfer and attended Lindenwood in 1935-36.

On February 2 at Williamsport, Pa., Mrs. Frances Fales Cooper was married to William Henry Hough, Mrs. Hough, who was Frances Fales, was a member of the Class of '13.

#### BIRTHS

Charles Edward is the name of the son born on December 18 to Mr. and Mrs. George H. Ide, of "Idobe," Sunset Drive, Redlands, Cal. Mrs. Ide was Laura Margaret Mellette, who attended Lindenwood in 1923-25.

Freda Irene is the name chosen for the daughter who was born on December 20 to Mr. and Mrs. Clyde Sterling Hale, of 200 South Spruce St., Pana, Ill. Mrs. Hale was Rena Eberspacher, a member of the Class of '43.

A son, who has been named Larry Lee, was born on January 3 to Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Quigley, of Milan, Mo. Larry has a brother, David Raymond, who is 2½ years old. His mother was Mary Elizabeth Finley, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

Richard Douglas is the name of the son born last October to Lieut. and Mrs. Douglas R. Jaeger, of 1217 E. Twenty-ninth Place, Tulsa, Okla. Mrs. Jaeger was Eleanor Wilcoxson and attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

A daughter, who has been named Martha Grace, was born on June 26, 1945, to Mr. and Mrs. R. F. Duncan, Jr., of 159-20 102nd St., Howard Beach, Long Island, N. Y. Mrs. Duncan was Betty Lou Kramer and attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

A son, who has been named Gilbert, was born on January 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Harold A. Peterson, of 347 Glen Ave., Scotia, N. Y. Gilbert has a sister, Jaye Frances, 9, and a brother, David, 5. Mrs. Peterson was Marian Frances Pray and attended Lindenwood in 1930-31.

A daughter, who has been named Joy Carol, was born on December 3 to Mr. and Mrs. Frederick Fisher, of 501 W. Mechanic St., Wapakoneta, Ohio. Mrs. Fisher was Evelyn Coker and attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

Barbara Lea is the name chosen for the daughter born on November 22 to Mr. and Mrs. George M. Hamaker, of Miami, Fla. Mrs. Hamaker was Dores Johnson and attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

A February arrival at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Otto C. Weygandt, of 301 North Forty-second St., Belleville, Ill., is Shirley Albertina, who was born on February 6. Her mother was Albertina Flack, Class of '33.

William Frederick is the name of the son born on February 3 to Mr. and Mrs. James Paton, of 8827 Burton St., Overland, Mo. Mrs. Paton was Susan Fischer, Class of '34.

A daughter, who has been named Linda Helen, was born on February 9 to Mr. and Mrs. Herbert C. Fischer, of 5304 Robert Ave., St. Louis. Mrs. Fischer was Lillian Helen Peterson, who attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

Virginia Jean is the name selected for the daughter born to Mr. and Mrs. Carl La Rue, II, of 7031 Holly Hills Ave., St. Louis, on January 20. Mrs. La Rue was Betty Jane Ostermeier, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

A son, who has been named Willis Edward, was born on February 1 to Mr. and Mrs. Ralph E. Hartman, of 220 S. Oliver St., Wichita, Kansas. Mrs. Hartman, who was Peggy Turcott, is a member of the Class of '41.

Robert Joseph is the name of the son born on February 16 to Mr. and Mrs. R. J. Elizoudo, of 809 N. Jefferson St., Mexico, Mo. Robert's mother was Becky Jane Brown and attended Lindenwood in 1934-36.

#### IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to Mr. and Mrs. Crawford L. Frederick, of 4408 East Fourteenth Pl., Tulsa, Okla., whose daughter, Twilla Marie, died on January 10, shortly after birth. Mrs. Frederick was Twilla Lee Barnes and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

With deep regret we record the death of Dr. Lillian Shields, of Oakland, Cal., on March 22, 1945. Dr. Shields was Lillian Hendrickson and she attended Lindenwood in 1892-93. She was later graduated from the Cooper Medical College in San Francisco, Cal., and for 40 years practiced medicine in Oakland. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to the members of her family.

The deepest sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to Miss Mary K. Dewey, whose father, Judge William S. Dewey, of Cairo, Ill., died recently. Miss Dewey was a member of the Class of '35.

The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to Mrs. D. Raymond Morgan, of Milwaukee, Wis., whose father died recently. Mrs. Morgan was Mary Frances Stone, Class of '28.